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Though the supply of economic statistics re- 

lating to the less developed countries of the 
world is still far from adequate, during the post 
war period - especially the last 10 years or so - 
the governments of these countries have markedly 
increased the extent of these series of data. 
This expansion in the supply of economic statis- 
tics resulted primarily from new requirements for 
data. Prior to World War II, economic statistics 
were wanted by the governments of the less devel- 
oped countries for such purposes measuring 
sources of revenue and administering the day -to- 
day affairs of various departments. Since the 
early 1950s the efforts to develope economically 
have furnished the major source of requirements 
for economic statistics. The consequences of 
this shift in the character of the demands for 
data have been not only substantial expansion in 
the supply of economic statistics but also marked 
changes in the organizational and other arrange- 
ments for gathering and compiling these data. 

In this paper we will deal with the subject 
of economic statistics relating to the less 
developed countries of the world from the points 
of vantage that were just mentioned. The coun- 
tries of Latin America, Asia and Africa will be 
treated as less developed. We discuss first 
the changes, post -war, in the supply and char- 
acter of selected economic statistics in the 
light of the requirements for data for purposes 
of furthering and assessing economic development. 
We will then go on to examining the changes in 
the arrangements for gathering and compiling 
economic statistics that accompanied the ex- 
tension in these data. 

The needs for data on the structure and 
interrelationships of an economy in devising 
plans and programmes for its development have 
furnished a good part of the motivation behind 
the economic censuses and similar inventories 
taken during the post -war period. The same type 
of requirements for data have stimulated basic 
inquiries into the financing of certain aspects 
of production, especially capital investment, 
into the sources of demand for goods and sources, 
and into the interrelationships between produc- 
tion, incomes, expenditures and savings. 

Even broad and sketchy efforts to further 
development require data on the character of the 
economy involved. Information is needed, for 
example, on the contribution to production, in- 
comes, exports, on the employment of labour and 
capital and on the demand for key materials and 
other intermediate goods of sectors of the 
economy such as agriculture and the various 
mining and manufacturing industries. Similar 
but, perhaps, less extensive, data are wanted 
on construction and transportation and similar 
public utilities. Such data are essential to 
delineating the parts of the economy on which 
the efforts to develope should focus, to de- 
fining the policies and instruments which might 
further these efforts, and to maintaining the 
necessary balance between the various sectors of 
economic activity. For these purposes, informa- 
tion on the supply of key goods and services 
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from domestic production needs to be supplemented 

with data on the details of importa since in the 
case of the less developed countries, in partic- 
ular, imports are a key source of new capital 
equipment and. substitutions of domestic production 
for imports furnish possible avenues for economic 
expansion. On the side of the demand for goods 
and services, data are required concerning dimen- 
sions of personal consumption, government ex- 
penditures, fixed capital formation and exports. 
The relative magnitudes of personal expenditures, 
personal and other incomes and domestic savings, 
on the one hand, and domestic savings, sources of 
external finance and capital formation, on the 
other, also provide needed intelligence. Inform- 
ation on the sources of demand for goods and 
sources is essential to charting realistic ex- 
pansion in domestic production, which will avoid 
the pitfalls of deficiencies or surpluses in the 
supply of goods and services and the consequent 
inflation or deflation. Data on the interrela- 
tionships between incomes, current expenditures, 
capital formation and sources of capital finance 
are also needed for these purposes. 

It is no wonder, therefore that, as pert of 
their efforts to develope economically, the 

governments of the Southern Hemisphere have be- 

come forcefully aware of the importance of data 

on the basic characteristics of their economies. 

Even where they have not engaged in systematic 
economic development, turning to the World Bank, 
other international agencies, or highly indust- 
rialized countries for financial and other assis- 
tance has usually resulted in requests for such 
data as part of the application and justification 
for the aid. The works of various international 
organizations and bodies on the problems and means 

of economic development, as well as on statistics 

as such, has also brought home to these govern- 
ments the requirements for basic economic data. 
It should be emplaced, however, that in a sign- 
ificant number of countries, awareness of the need 
for such statistics has not yet resulted in the 
taking of the pertinent statistical inquiries. 
This has been due, among other reasons, to the 
limited funds and resources for statistical work, 
the lack of experience and the difficulties in- 
volved in taking these inquiries. Nevertheless, 
concern with economic development has furnished 
a drive, which was missing before World War II, 
for engaging in the collection and compilation 
of economic statistics. Governments could hardly 
be expected to spend much effort in gathering data 
which were, to a considerable extent, of academic 
interest before. 

The first six tables set out in the annex to 
this paper illustrate, in the case of selected 
countries in Latin America, Asia and Africa, the 
increasing prevalence during the post -war period, 
of certain inquiries, statistical series or sets 
of accounts yielding basic data on the character 
and structure of the economy. 

Table 1 is devoted to comparing the number of 
countries which gathered data, in the 1940 and 
1950 censuses of population, on the industrial 



distribution of the economically active popul.ati 
tion. This kind of data furnishes a useful mea- 
sure of the relative significance of the various 
kinds of economic activity which, in the case of 
the less developed countries, is not beset with 
as serious problems of concept or collection as 
some other broad measures of the structure of 
production. This is the case because, in the 
less developed countries, the household is the 
site of much production, both commercial and sub- 
sistence, and productive activity is frequently 
not clearly segregated from other human activi- 
ties. And, censuses of population of course re- 
quire enumeration of the characteristics of each 
individual, whether or not he is working on a 
farm, in a mine, factory, shop, store or 
other institutionalized productive unit. The 
industrial distribution of the economically ac- 
tive population, taken in conjunction with its 
occupational distribution, also furnishes a use- 
ful inventory of the kinds of labour available. 

It is evident Table 1 that a marked in- 
crease took place from the 1940 round of censuses 
of population to the 1950 round in the number of 
less developed countries gathering data on the 
industrial distribution of the economically ac- 
tive. This increase was largely due to the much 
higher proportion of the countries taking pop- 
ulation censuses which gathered these data. For 
example, among the Latin American countries an- 
alyzed, only 9 of the 16 countries participating 
in the 1940 round of censuses gathered data on 
the industrial distribution of the economically 
active, whereas this was the case for all of the 
countries taking part in the 1950 round. In the 
case of the Asian countries analyzed, the com- 
parable figures were 1 of 10 in 1940 round and 10 
of 10 in the 1950 round. Preliminary study also 
shows that all of the Latin American and Asian 
countries participating in the 1960 round of cen- 
suses of population have gathered, or propose to 
gather, data on the industrial distribution of 

the economically active. 

Censuses of agriculture furnish inventories 
of the predominant economic activity in the less 
developed countries. Nevertheless, only 7 of 20 
Latin American countries and 2 of the 18 Asian 
countries took censuses of agriculture during 
the 1930 round of these inquiries. These small 
numbers are especially surprising in view of the 
significance, in a number of these countries, of 
taxes on agricultural land or output as a source 
of governmental revenue. Under the impetus of 
the data required for efforts to develope, the 
comparable figures for the 1950 round of censuses 
were 19 and 7, respectively. Moreover, many more 
Asian and African countries are participating in 
the 1960 round of censuses of agriculture than 
in the 1950 round. 

Mining, manufacturing, construction and the 
production of electricity and gas are a major 
focus of attention in programmes for economic 
development. Economic development often involves 
markedly expanding these activities shifting 
underemployed agricultural labour to the indust- 
rial sector, diversifying and extending the scope 

of manufacturing, and substantial fixed capital 
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formation in these industries. It is not too 
surprising, therefore, that all of the Latin 
American countries analyzed and 17 of the 18 
Asian countries are participating in the 1963 
World Programme of industrial censuses and sim- 
ilar basic inventories. Before 1948, only 6 
of the Latin American countries and 2 of the 
Asian countries had taken such inquiries. Even 
half of the African countries studied are taking 
part in the 1963 Programme. The comparable 
figures for the 1953 round of these censuses were 
11, 6 and 8. 

Table 4, which deals with statistics of external 
trade, illustrates that compilation was as com- 
mon in the pre -war as the post-war period in the 
case of data on transactions which have always 
been a major source of government revenue and 
the subject of detailed government control. In- 
formation on imports and exports were, and still 
are, gathered, of course, as part of the admin- 
istration of the government customs. Though the 
raw data were as available pre -war as post war, 

of for these data, marked 
changes have taken place in the way in which these 
figures are compiled. Almost all of the count- 
ries analyzed have added, detailed and summary 
tabulations of imports and exports according to 
classifications which are economically meaning - 
ful, usually modeled on the Standard Internation- 
al Trade Classification, to the detailed tab- 
ulation according to categories of varying custom 
duties. The demands for these data arising out 
of economic analysis and policy making have also 
resulted in much more emphasis, post -war than 
pre -war, on the compilation of figured of quant- 

ities, as well as values, for exports and imports. 

The substantial differences, post -war and pre- 
war, in the availability of statements of the 

once of payments, in contrast to the situa- 
tion in the case of external trade, point to the 
stimulants to gathering economic statistics fur- 
nished by the efforts of the countries studied to 
develop economically. As compared to the 20 
Latin American, 14 Asian and 11 African countries 
which had statements of this balance of payments 
in 1960, only 7, and 2, respectively, of these 
countries had such statements in 1938. As we 
all know, the composition of the balance of pay- 
ments is of fundamental importance to the less 
developed countries, all faced with finding the 
foreign exchange to finance imports of much of 
the capital goods strategic for economic devel- 
opment. 

A set of national accounts on production ex- 
penditure and income furnishes an over -all view 
of the character and structural interrelationships 
of an economy. Such accounts have therefore come 
to be considered essential tools in plans and 
programes for furthering economic growth. 
consequence, by 1960, all of the Latin American 
countries studied, 14 of those in Asia and 11 in 
Africa had devised sets of national accounts. It 
must be emphasized that the reliability of the 
figures presented in a number of the accounts, as 
well as the degree of articulation of these ac- 
counts, left to be desired, since the basis 
for a set of adequate national accounts is 
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a highly developed body of economic statistics. 
Nevertheless, the situation, in 1960, represented 
a marked improvement over that existing during 
the early part of the post -war period. By 1948, 
only 15, 6 and 4, respectively, of these count- 
ries had tackled the work of compiling such ac- 
counts. 

In addition to data on the character and 
structure of their economy, countries, in dealing 
with economic development, require data on the 
trends, in terms of quantities and prices, for 
such aspects of their economy as the various kinds 
of production, the sources of expenditures on 
goods and services, and external trade. An ob- 
vious part of efforts to raise the level of econ- 
omic development is ascertaining the extent to 
which goals have been reached and detecting cur- 
rent disbalances and other problems requiring 
attention. 

Some of the economic statistics discussed 
before, such as sets of national accounts, state- 
ments of the balance of payments and data on ex- 
ternal trade, are as essential in measuring cur- 
rent developments as in delineating basic fea- 
tures of an economy. The last six tables of the 
annex to this paper are devoted to comparing the 
availability, post -var and pre-war, of some of 
the additional series of statistics which are re- 
quired for assessing current developments. 
figures presented in these tables suggest that 
in the case of annual or more frequent economic 
statistics, the less developed countries have not 
yet attained the stage that they have reached in 
the case of benchmark data. This seems to be 
due, at least in part, to the less rapid post- 
war expansion in the more frequent statistics. 

Set out in Table 7 is a comparison, pre-war 
and post -war, of the number of the countries 
which gathered sufficient annual data on the 
output of important crops to construct index num- 
bers of food production. During the post -war 
period utilized, twelve of the Latin American 
countries met this criterion; an addition of 4 
over the pre-war period. The figures for Asian 
and African countries are 12 and 10 and 6 and 5, 
respectively. 

The increase during the post -war period in 
the number of less developed countries taking 
annual or similar industrial inquiries is greater 
than that for countries gathering data on the 
output of crops. For example, 16 Latin American 
countries took such surveys during the years, 
1956 -1960, as compared to 2 before 1948. The 
contrast between the post -war and pre-war periods 
is about the same in the case of the Asian and 
African countries. Nevertheless, rather fewer 
countries took annual surveys of the industrial 
sector than censuses or similar bench= in- 

quiries. For example, 4 Latin American countries 
took the former type of surveys during the period, 

1950 -1955, but 11 of these countries conducted 
industrial censuses around 1953.. 

The less developed countries made even less 
progress, post -war, in compiling annual or more 
frequent index numbers of manufacturing produc- 
tion and employment than in taking annual indus- 

trial surveys. Table 9 shows, for example, that 
10 Latin American countries compiled indexes of 
production during the period, 1954 -1958. Three 
of these countries produced the series before 
World War II. Comparable figures for Asia and 
Africa are 7 and 2, each. The dimensions of the 
increase, between the pre-war and post -war per- 
iods, in the case of index numbers of manufac- 
turing employment was similar to that for index 
numbers of manufacturing production. 

Somewhat more less developed countries are 
compiling series of index numbers on wholesale 
prices than on manufacturing production or em- 
ployment. However, these countries have made 
little, if any progress, post -war, in this phase 
of their statistical work. This situation may 
be indicative of the much lesser attention de- 
voted in work on economic development to dealing 
with price aspects than with the "real" aspects. 

Contrary to the situation in the case of index 
numbers of wholesale prices, it is evident from 
Table 12 that index numbers of cost of living 
have been the subject of considerable attention 
on the part of the less developed countries. 
Perhaps this reflects the need for indexes of 
cost of living to ascertain the impact of devel- 
opment efforts on "real" levels of living. 

I hope that the preceding review of the post- 
war expansion in the availability of selected 
economic statistics, has not left the impression 
that the less developed countries now have ade- 
quate data on their economies. As any of us who 
have worked on, or utilized, these data know, 
this is far from the case. The lack of some of 
the required economic statistics of a general 
type - annual or more frequent and benchmark has 
been indicated previously. The discussion has 
not dealt, however, with the availability of 
other general economic data - for example, on 
the distributive trade, transportation and other 
services - much of which is less plentiful than 
the series that have been discussed. Further, 
attention has not been devoted to the gaps of 
coverage and the deficiencies of detail, defini- 
tion, unreliability and lateness in the data that 
are gathered and compiled. However, it is clear 
from our brief review that during the last 10 
years or so, the governments of less developed 
countries have, on the whole, made considerable 
progress in widening the collection and compila- 
tion of the data required on their economies. 

In many less developed countries, the intro- 
duction of the new series of data on the economy 
has gone, hand -in -hand, with the evolution of 
new arrangements for gathering and compiling 
economic statistics. Unlike the bulk of the 
economic data gathered pre -war, most of the new 
series could not be obtained as a by- product of 
governmental administrative activities. Instead, 
the data had to be gathered directly from bus- 
inesses or households, through inquiries designed 
especially for this purpose. Further, in order 
to plan and take these inquiries effectively, it 
vas essential to make use of the concepts, methods 
and techniques of statistics rather than those of 
governmental supervision, control or accounting. 



This involved training and recruiting a corps of 
statistical personnel and accumulating and ef- 
fectively retaining experience in such work. The 
organizational bases for tabulating the results 
of these inquiries, as well as other economic 
data, in ways which were most useful for statis- 
tical and economic analysis involved the same 
pre- requisites. 

These circumstances, as well as some consid- 
erations have led the governments of many less 
developed countries to establish and foster 
special organizations and corps of personnel for 
statistical work. In a number of Asian countries, 
for example, new departments and offices have 
been founded which were devoted to the collection 
and compilation of economic and other types of 
statistics. And, increasingly, statisticians and 
other statistical personnel have been recognized 
as distinct corps of civil servants. The same 
events have already taken place in some African 
countries. In other countries of Africa, the 
setting up of statistical organizations and the 
development of statistical personnel has just 
begun. In Latin American countries where con- 
tinuing statistical organizations - essentially 
for census taking - did not exist before, per- 
manent agencies for statistical work have also 
been established. Where census offices already 
existed, the functions of these agencies have 
been extended to cover the taking of many other 
kinds of statistical inquiries and the compila- 
tion of other types of statistical series, in- 
cluding data derived from governmental adminis- 
trative records. In the countries of all three 
regions, government units, agencies and depart- 
ments which are not specialized in statistical 
work now play a much less important role in 
collecting and compiling economic statistics than 
they did pre-war, or during the early part of the 
post -war period. 

The post -war emphasis on the use of economic 
statistics in planning and assessing economic 
development led to establishing special statis- 
tical organs - in particular, central statistical 
offices - because of some other considerations in 
addition to those mentioned before. we noted 
earlier, arraying the various kinds of economic 
statistics into integrated national accounts 
materially facilitates the use of the data in 
work on the problems of economic development. 
Even where formal integration does not take place, 
it is essential to have data on each of the im- 
portant aspects of the economy and to examine and 
analyze the various economic statistics in re- 
lation to one another. In order to meet these 
requirements, the statistical apparatus, activi- 
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ties and plans of a country have to be viewed as 
a whole and the concepts, classifications, de- 
finitions and techniques utilized in gathering 
and compiling the various economic statistics 

need to be co- ordinated with one another. Such 
an approach to the statistical activities of 
a government has generally involved setting up 
an apparatus for planning and co- ordinating these 
activities in the light of both the requirements 
for data and the circumstances under which the 
data have to be gathered and compiled. 

These considerations, in addition to the pre- 
requisites mentioned earlier, have led a number 
of Latin American, Asian and African countries 
to concentrate almost all their statistical work 
in one central statistical organization. In the 
case of other countries in these regions, where 
statistical work is Still dispersed among a num- 
ber of specialized units, co- ordinating statis- 
tical units have been established, which also 
often compile the national accounts for the 
country and other over -all economic indicators. 
In a number of instances, the central statistical 
or co- ordinating agency is part of either the 
economic development organization or a ministry 
which is also responsible for economic planning 
and development. In a few countries, programmes 
for statistics have been made part of articulated 
plans for economic development. In any case, in 
most of the countries, clearly defined means and 
apparatus have been, or are being, established 
for planning and carrying out of the statistical 
activities of the government so that the require- 
ments for data for purposes of work on economic 
development will be satisfied. 

The organizational arrangements for statistical 

work that are evolving in the less developed 
countries are promising for more rapid progress 
in extending and improving the available economic 
statistics in the near future than in the past. 
These arrangements are conducive to the estab- 
lishment of a growing corp of trained and ex- 
erienced statistical personnel. Explicit and 
systematic study of the gaps and inconsistencies 
in the supply of available economic statistics 
in the light of the pressing requirements for 
these data should stimulate the rectification 
of these deficiencies. The increasing concerted 
use of the available figures in the various tasks 
of planning, furthering and assessing economic 
development should furnish real incentives for 

improving the supply co- ordination and quality 
of the economic statistics gathered and compiled 
and for providing the funds and resources for 
these purposes. 
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ANNEX 

Table 1. Data on the Industrial Classification of the Economically Active Population 

lumber of Countries Compiling Data 

Region lumber of Countries During the 1940 During the 1950 
Analyzed Censuses of Censuses of 

Population Population 

Latin America 20 9 19 

Asia, East and Southeast 18 1 10 

Africa 36 2 11 

Table 2. Censuses of Agriculture 

lumber of Countries Taking the Census 

Region lumber of Countries 
Analyzed 

During 1930 Round During 1950 Round 

Latin America 20 7 19 

Asia, East and Southeast 18 2 7 

Africa 36 ... 17 

Table 3. Industrial Censuses or Similar Inquiries 

Region 

lumber of Countries Taking the Inquiry 

Number of Countries Before During 1953 During 1963 
Analyzed 1948 Programme 

Latin America 20 6 

Asia, East and Southeast 18 2 6 17 

Africa 36 2 8 18 

Table 4. Data on External Trade 

amber of Areas Compiling Data 

Region Number of Areas For 1938 For 1948 and 
Analyzed thereafter 

Latin America 20 20 20 

Asia, East and Southeast 18 17 18 

Africa 23 22 23 

British Fast Africa - 4 countries, former French Equitorial Africa - 3 countries, former French East 
Africa - 8 countries; are each counted as one. 

Table 5. Statements of the Balance of Payments 

of Countries Having Statements 

Region bomber of Areas In 1938 In 1948 In 1960 
Analyzed 

Latin America 20 7 15 20 

Asia, East and Southeast 18 4 6 14 

Africa 36 2 4 
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Table 6. National Accounts on Product, Rxpenditure and 

Region 
Number of Countries Compiling the 

Humber of Countries Accounts 
Analyzed 

In 1948 or earlier In 1959-1960 

Latin America 20 3 12 

Asia, East and Southeast 18 3 13 

Africa 2 14 

Table 7. Data on Output of Agricultural Commodities for Index Numbers of Food Production 

Region Number of Countries 
Analyzed 

Number of Countries Furnishing suffi- 
cient Data to Compile the Index Num- 
bers on: 

Pre -var Base Post -war Base 

(1934 -1938 =100) 

(1952/1953- -100) 

Latin America 20 8 12 

Asia, Rust and Southeast 18 10 12 

Africa 36 5 6 

Table 8. Annual or Somewhat Less Frequent Industrial Inquiries 

Number of Countries taking Inquiries 

Region Number of Countries Before 
Analyzed 1948 1950 -1955 1956 -1960 

Latin America 20 2 4 16 

Asia, East and Southeast 18 0 2 9 

Africa 36 2 3 15 

Table 9. Index Numbers of Manufacturing Production 

Number of Countries Compiling the 
Index Numbers 

Region Number of Countries 
Pre During Ding 

Analyzed 
1948 -1953 1954 -1958 

Latin America 20 3 8 10 

Asia, East and Southeast 18 2 6 7 

Africa 36 2 4 7 

Table 10. Index Numbers of Manufacturing Employment 

Region 
Number of Countries Compiling the 

Nimber of Countries Index Numbers 
Analyzed 

Around 1948 1955 -1960 

Latin America 20 6 10 

Asia, East and Southeast 18 2 5 

Africa 36 1 7 
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Table 11. Index Numbers of Wholesale (Producer) Prices 

Region Number of Countries 
Analyzed 

Number of Countries Compiling the 
Index Numbers 

Around 1948 Around 1960 

Latin America 20 13 13 

Asia, East and Southeast 18 10 8 

Africa 36 5 9 

Table 12. Index Numbers of Cost of Living 

Region 
Number of Countries Compiling the 

Number of Countries Index Numbers 
Analyzed 

Around 1948 Around 1960 

Latin America 20 17 19 

Asia, East and Southeast 18 14 14 

Africa 36 14 24 


